TESOL Convention Meeting

Saturday, January 25, 2003

Baltimore Convention Center

Mark opened the meeting and had everyone go around the table to introduce themselves and identify their roles.

The agenda was reviewed—local team leaders found it helpful to have ideas from previous team leaders, things that were important for them, etc.  This will be done for next year’s team leaders in Long Beach and will involve issues such as: TLC room, waivers, sleeping room requests, team leader party, etc.

Tom discussed sleeping room arrangements, which consist of 10 rooms to share allocated by TESOL.  Teams that have many onsite duties (early in morning or very late) will be given priority.  We can’t give rooms for the entire week, but will try to help as many people as possible.  Make a room reservation as soon as possible.  You can cancel without penalty any time before February 13.  If people don’t get back to Tom by the first week of Feb., he will assume rooms aren’t needed (spread the word to those who are not here today).  Sheraton, Hyatt, Marriott are hotels that team leaders will try to be put in because they are the hotels that are closest to the convention center.  We will try to keep the number of people to a room as reasonable as possible—will do our best to accommodate.   

Next registration waivers were discussed.  Most of our institutions want to support the professional development for their faculty, and support the association of TESOL.  Chuck Ammercino—executive directors' budget—ended the year ahead, which is a good thing.  TESOL is a business (4-5 million budget annually).  If institutions can support, that is preferable.  If institutions cannot fund, then TESOL will pay.  Bart has registration forms if anyone needs to have their registration waiver taken care of.  Fill one out today.  Bart has to notify laser registration.  Let Mark know if any errors regarding registration occur.

The TLC Room is another issue.  It will serve as a team leader/counsel room. It's important to remember we should not tell other people that it exists; it is where we go to get away and get food.  Continental breakfast (starts at 6:30, 7:00) Will confirm the times and the room number, lunches will be available.  If you need to get away to talk, you can, don’t bring volunteers in with you.  Food is not for the volunteers.  Everyone at this meeting has access to that room—no one else.  Shadowers (following leaders and learning, etc.) do not have access to the TLC room.  Other folks in that room might be deaf and hearing impaired interpreters and the coordinator for the electronic village.  The AV coordinators—probably 2 of them--walk out of the room with food, but it is preferred that everyone eats in the room and not take things out.  TLC room is a great contact place.  It will open for use on Tuesday, and we need to look into Monday.  On Monday, we wouldn’t need food for as many people.  There will also be light snacks in the TLC room in the afternoon.

The issue of whom we might be interacting with was raised.  If something goes wrong, take charge and try to improve the situation.  Interaction is important because we can’t provide radios for everyone.  All staff members and core planners will have radios.  There will be a telephone in the convention office so we can relay the messages.  House phones will be located throughout the convention center for channels of communication.  People can use their cell phones, too.  EMTs (Emergency Medical Technicians) will be onsite at all times in case of medical emergencies, and there will also be policemen on site.  A lot of money is involved—charge involved, although we may want to help, (TESOL spend around $600,000 on convention) only 4 individuals can deal with money—Bart, Cindy, Renee, and another staff member.  If someone needs something, call the office because this will save people from running around.  The secretaries will be checking things at the beginning of each session to find out what is going on.  We will have a list of presentation facilitators on a sheet to help keep track of things.      

At this point, there were one-minute reports given by all the teams.

Secretaries asked how to assist everyone as much as possible.  This information will come from Bart.  Secretaries will also have a FAQ list so that they can give out answers.  

Diane raised the issue about a networking room.  No wires or electricity, a place where people can network with other people.  Energy breaks are scheduled there, so if you need to meet with people, go to the networking room.

Peggy Seaford is the speaker liaison.  She has been in touch with most of the speakers and it seems that all of them are on.  Mark said that there is a back up speaker who is on the program.  Most speakers are from 11:30—12:30.  If a speaker for the 11:30-12:30 slot can’t come, then Jun Liu will be inserted (his Thurs. afternoon session will be canceled).  

Angela Dadoff, who is in charge of media publicity, is finishing up press kits, letters, etc.  This week they are producing press kits and will be sent out to media sources within the first two weeks in February, then will follow up with the contacts as we get closer to the convention (Linda & Peggy are working on it too).  They are also in the process of lining up interviews with speakers.  Think about hot topics in the field and finding people who would be prepared to talk to the press about this.  Language education, early elementary, etc.  What topics do we want people to know about?

Tamara Jones is involved with hospitality with Britta and Kathy.  They have compiled suggestions for places to go in the Baltimore, D.C. tourist area—not completely finished, still accepting suggestions.  Getting them printed up, will be at the hospitality desk and are working on a volunteer schedule.  Will be at the desk so people can look at them.  

Laura Simmons, who is in charge of alternative housing, is afraid that people who don’t go to the conference every day will be concerned.  She is accepting roommate requests and will match people together.  Has put together a list of 20 hotels, talked to each one of them, prices go up as you get closer to the conference, list will tell which are on the light rail.  Can be taken from airport to hotel, hotel to convention center cheaply and easily.  An alternative housing guide will be put together.  If you’re not attending the conference, make sure the person you’re with can get there.  

Diane Carter is in charge of protocol and clearinghouse (employment).  Make sure everything is set up (protocol) and situated.  Clearinghouse is doing well. Allison and Bart have been helping and seem to have everything together.  Bart and Diane have corresponded regarding volunteers, but will need more. Have sent emails to MD and WATESOL affiliates asking for volunteers.  She has been picking up some volunteers on her own as well.  Leslie Barrett (other clearinghouse team member) and she encourages people who take their workshops to volunteer because there has been a high success rate.    Can network, see who is employing people, look at resumes, see what people are looking for, etc. 

Todd Hoodenpyle—works with the information desk.  Trying to make the information people visible, working on a schedule, need volunteers.  Mark said that it would be logical to have all information type services to be as close to each other as possible.  Mark: Bart has been working on signing for rooms, new ideas, so it’s easier to indicate when there are canceled sessions, etc. to get that information out as easily as possible.  We tell speakers to call central office after a certain date (in Baltimore) if they cannot attend.  If they don’t tell us, there is nothing we can do about it.  Each day, a sign outside a certain room will list the sessions and speakers for the entire day.  Labels will be placed over the session if it is canceled.  There will be boards that have the schedule for the whole day in various places.  People tend to go up to information desks and ask whatever questions they have.  It’s important to be able to answer questions that people ask.  We should have a copy of what they had at Salt Lake last year.  A “where is it” list will be a good idea so we are better able to help people, FAQ’s, with the board, etc.  Booths for WA & MD TESOL affiliates to be able to reach their people.  Request 2 tables.  Standard for hosts to have tables.

Sissy Kegley—WA TESOL.  *Cary Kammara—WA TESOL—core team for the advocacy booth—will be disseminating information, discussing solutions with those interested, bilingual ed, adult education, and a variety of issues.  The president of Hispanic Leadership alliance will be working with them at the advocacy booth, attorney of lobbying groups in MD—both would like to lead scheduled roundtables.  Both are interested in finding out if there is a way in scheduling such a roundtable event, announcing it in final program, how would be publicize this and guarantee space?  Is in the networking room capacity, but since we’re sharing that space it may not be possible.  Talk to Early Wyman (networking room) he is in charge of schedules.  

Julie—in charge of poster sessions, scheduled Wed, Thurs. & Fri. around lunchtime.  Someone should keep an eye on them to see what attendance is like.  Feedback on them would be great—especially in regard to exhibitors.  Mention to Bart that we'd like to do something about receiving feedback.  

Trudy Todd, international hospitality, discussed a place for international guests to come display what they’ve brought from their affiliate.  They will be given supplies to make posters for displays, etc.  We need volunteers to be at that table to welcome the international guests.  If there are questions about banner orders, speak with Bart.  The number of Visa requests are up 300 % from Salt Lake.  

Karen Katlock has been promoting the convention in Delmarva and DC, and there is great recognition that the convention is coming, as well as great support.  Predicts great attendance.  Are there lighter and heavier days of attendance?  This was asked.

Susan Spinnato and Jane are co-leaders for volunteers.  There are 200 total volunteers in her database—sorted by first choice, and they have names for team leaders.  There are 120 who have no preference, and are also sorted by day and time.  Team Leaders: 1. set up your schedules, 2. contact your volunteers, 3. send a schedule to Susan and Jane so they can have a binder at their desk at the convention that helps us direct them to the team leaders appropriately in a timely fashion, 4. recruit your own volunteers, because the ones who know you will be least likely to be no-shows. Sspinnato@bcps.org is Susan's email, so anyone can contact her in case it's necessary; she is also in the preliminary program.  Mark said that there is an option also locally.  School districts are in tight binds with people who like to come, and we can use volunteers who are not registered for the convention.  They can get a pass as a volunteer to go to the exhibitor hall, if they can’t afford the registration fee or time, they can volunteer and then go to exhibitor hall even though they cannot attend the sessions.  Exhibitor Hall closes at 3, Sat. afternoon they start discounting things so they don’t have to bring it home.  

Patty Orndorff (also with Rebecca Price) is in charge of bags.  She will need to have volunteers for bag stuffing.  Stuffing bags at the convention on Sun. will start at noon, and all the contents will be here.  We don't have the bags yet, but Bart said they have been ordered

Keith Buchanan is in charge of evaluations.  They will be the first page of the program book.  Volunteers need to collect them.

Nancy Berlin and Carolyn Harding are recruiting volunteers and they are presentation facilitators.

Eric—volunteers

Mariah Grove works with Robin Miller, works with VA TESOL with the swap shop, Fri. afternoon and Sat. morning.  They need to recruit volunteers.  Would like to see where the shop will take place

Nina Viacchos will be doing energy breaks.  She was recruited back in June, and will notify the appropriate people. They don’t think they need any volunteers, but they will have to write thank you notes, write their reports

Goedele—PCI—is looking for labs that can host all the people for a full day.  Need volunteers to work for PCI and you can attend for free.  Needs volunteers soon, full days and half days.  Needs about 60 volunteers (needs 2 for each PCI, can do with one for some PCI’s).  

Heidi & Dusty—defer to Bart who will explain the Baltimore dine-around.  They will be working with the Baltimore Convention Visitors bureau.  Restaurants will participate and set aside a certain number of tables/seats, and will provide their menus in advance.  There will also be directions provided for each restaurant, people can meet, sign up in advance, it’s a good opportunity to meet other people.  

